
Virginia Criminal Sentencing Commission

June 6, 2016
 Meeting Minutes 
Members Present: 

Judge Edward L. Hogshire (Chairman) by telephone, Judge Rossie D. Alston, Jr., Judge Bradley B. Cavedo,  H.F. Haymore, Jr.,  Cassy Horn (for Senator Bryce E. Reeves), Judge Dennis L. Hupp, Judge Lisa Bondareff Kemler, Judge Michael Lee Moore, Kyanna Perkins, Judge Charles S. Sharp, Kemba Smith Pradia, Shannon L. Taylor, Dick Vorhis (for Linda L. Bryant), Esther J. Windmueller and Judge James S. Yoffy

Members Absent:

Delegate Benjamin L. Cline
The meeting commenced at 10:00 a.m.  
Due to recent surgery, Judge Hogshire was unable to travel and participated in the meeting by telephone.  Judge Hogshire announced that he had selected Judge Alston to serve as the Commission’s next Vice-Chairman.  Judge Hogshire then welcomed Judge Dennis Hupp, whom the Chief Justice had appointed to fill the vacancy left by Judge Trumbo.  Judge Hupp previously served on the Commission from 2003 to 2010.  Judge Hogshire then asked Judge Alston to preside over the meeting while he listened in. 
Agenda 
I. Approval of Minutes

Judge Alston asked the Commission members to approve the minutes from the previous meeting, held on April 4, 2016. The Commission unanimously approved the minutes without amendment. 
II. Review of Guidelines for Heroin Distribution (House Bill 1059)
Meredith Farrar-Owens, the Commission’s Director, began by reviewing House Bill (HB) 1059, adopted by the 2016 General Assembly.  HB1059 directs the Commission to conduct a special study of distribution-related offenses involving heroin. Specifically, the Commission must evaluate judge-sentencing and jury-sentencing patterns and practices in heroin distribution cases across the Commonwealth and recommend adjustments in the sentencing guidelines.  
Ms. Farrar-Owens presented information on recent trends in Virginia related to heroin.  She displayed figures showing the dramatic rise in the number of fatal overdoses and hospital discharges (non-fatal overdoses) associated with heroin between 2010 and 2014.  During that time period, the percentage of substance abuse treatment admissions associated with heroin increased and surpassed admissions for cocaine.  Between 2008 and 2013, the number of arrests increased for nearly all drugs except cocaine.  Ms. Farrar-Owens reported that, in 2014, arrests dropped for all drugs except heroin.  With the exception of marijuana, trends in cases submitted to the Department of Forensic Science (DFS) generally track trends in drug arrests.  DFS conducts analysis on drug specimens and provides the results to law enforcement and prosecutors.  Cocaine submissions to DFS still outnumber heroin statewide, although the gap has narrowed and, in the northern Shenandoah Valley, the number of heroin cases now outnumber cocaine.  Statewide, the rate of heroin submissions to DFS (per 100,000 population) increased 175% between 2006 and 2014. The highest submission rates were found in the upper Shenandoah Valley, Central Virginia, and the Tidewater area.  Ms. Farrar-Owens also noted that, while far southwest Virginia has the lowest heroin submission rates, it is the area with the highest rate of submissions for prescription opioids.  The number of sentencing events in which the sale, etc., of a Schedule I/II drug was the most serious offense declined by 18% between fiscal years (FY) 2008 and 2015, largely driven by the drop in cocaine arrests.  

Ms. Farrar-Owens stated that HB1059 directs the Commission to conduct a study similar to one the Commission conducted for cocaine offenses in the 1990s.  In 1996, the Commission received feedback from judges, prosecutors and other criminal justice professionals on the sentencing guidelines for drug offenses.  Some argued that drug sales involving larger quantities should receive longer prison term recommendations and the guidelines should be modified to address it.  During that time, more than 92% of the sentencing events resulting from the sale, distribution, etc., of Schedule I or II drugs (§ 18.2-248(C)) involved some form of cocaine.  At the conclusion of that study, the Commission recommended incorporating a factor into the sentencing guidelines to increase the prison sentence recommendation in cases involving larger amounts of cocaine, and the General Assembly accepted this recommendation.
Ms. Farrar-Owens then described the staff’s approach to the study mandated by HB1059.  Sentencing guideline data do not contain specific information as to the type of Schedule I or II drug involved in the case; however, Pre-Sentence Investigation (PSI) reports are designed to capture drug type.  The staff began by matching sentencing guidelines data to PSI reports for FY2011 through FY2015.  Of the 932 heroin sentencing events identified by matching to PSI records, about 83% had the quantity of the drug recorded on the PSI report.  Ms. Farrar-Owens noted that cases may involve multiple types of drugs, but staff found that approximately 69% of heroin sentencing events list heroin as the only drug type in the case.  

Ms. Taylor asked if possession of heroin cases were included in the study.  Ms. Farrar-Owens stated that, per the mandate, only distribution-related cases were identified.  Judge Alston asked if there was a relationship between the amount of heroin and sentencing outcomes.  Ms. Farrar-Owens responded that staff had not yet begun that stage of the analysis.  
Ms. Farrar-Owens indicated that staff must collect supplemental data to complete the study of heroin distribution offenses, specifically quantity information for cases that did not have a matching PSI report.  Staff had requested and received data from DFS.  Staff will match DFS data to sentencing guidelines data to identify cases involving the sale, distribution, etc., of heroin (§ 18.2-248(C)) and the quantity of drug determined by the DFS analysis.  

Ms. Farrar-Owens continued by saying that sentencing events involving heroin will be analyzed to determine if there is a correlation between drug quantity and sentencing outcomes.  The findings of the study will likely be presented at the Commission’s November meeting.  She noted that, based on the results of the analysis, the Commission could consider adding a factor to the sentencing guidelines to account for drug quantity in heroin cases.
Ms. Taylor asked if compliance rates for heroin distribution cases were available.  Ms. Farrar-Owens said she would provide those numbers to her.  Judge Alston asked if there were subsets of heroin cases that may have important distinctions.  Ms. Farrar-Owens noted that DFS data include information on purity factors and other compounds that have been added, such as Fentanyl.  Judge Alston commented that the Commission may face some of the same challenges in this area as the federal government did 30 years ago with crimes involving crack versus powder cocaine.  
III. Recidivism Study on Released Federal Offenders (House Bill 1105)
Joanna Laws, the Commission’s Deputy Director, began her presentation by reviewing HB1105, which directs the Commission to study recidivism among certain released federal prisoners.  The Commission must calculate the recidivism rate of federal prisoners released by the U.S. Bureau of Prisons whose sentences were retroactively reduced pursuant to Amendments 782 and 788 of the U.S. Sentencing Commission's Guidelines Manual for crimes committed in the Commonwealth. The report is due December 31.  If the Commission is unable acquire the information needed to calculate the rate of recidivism, the Commission must report any information regarding the recidivism rate of such prisoners as the Commission was able to acquire.
Ms. Laws provided background information to members.  She described the Federal Anti-Drug Abuse Act of 1986, which established the 100-to-1 powder-to-crack quantity ratio incorporated into the federal sentencing guidelines.  In 2007, the US Sentencing Commission lowered the sentencing guidelines for crack cocaine offenses and made these changes retroactive.  The Federal Fair Sentencing Act of 2010 (FSA) increased crack cocaine quantity thresholds that triggered mandatory minimum penalties for federal drug trafficking offenses, effectively reducing the powder-to-crack drug quantity ratio from 100-to-1 to 18-to-1; the Act also removed the five-year mandatory minimum term for simple possession of crack cocaine.  In addition, it directed the US Sentencing Commission to review sentencing guidelines for drug offenses to better account for certain aggravating factors and the defendant’s role in the offense.  The US Sentencing Commission revised the sentencing guidelines, as instructed, in 2010.
In 2014, the US Commission modified the federal sentencing guidelines to reduce the recommendations for certain drug offenses by reducing base offense levels for crimes contained in the Drug Quantity Table by two levels.  This change was projected to reduce penalties for new drug cases by an average of 11 months for 70% of drug trafficking offenders.  In addition, the US Sentencing Commission opted to make those changes apply retroactively, with federal judges having the discretion to grant early release to affected federal inmates.  In order to receive a reduction in sentence, eligible inmates must submit an application to the court.  As of the spring of 2016, about 38,000 inmates had had their cases reviewed by the federal courts.  In the U. S. Fourth Circuit, 71% of eligible federal inmates were granted the sentence reduction.  Virginia’s Sentencing Commission was directed by HB1105 to study these inmates.

Ms. Laws reported that the first wave of 6,000 federal inmates was released between October 30 and November 2, 2015. According to a USSC report, 160 of those federal inmates were released to Virginia. Additional waves of federal inmates will be released over the next year.  The USSC anticipates that an additional 8,550 federal inmates will be released due to a sentence reduction by November 1, 2016.  
Ms. Laws noted that the US Sentencing Commission had studied the five-year recidivism rate for offenders whose sentences were reduced retroactively under the 2007 guidelines changes for crack cocaine offenses. For that study, recidivism was defined as a re-conviction for any new offense, re-arrest without case disposition information available, or a revocation of probation/parole.  The key finding of the US Sentencing Commission study was that, when compared to offenders released prior to 2007, the recidivism rate for offenders released under the retroactive guidelines changes was similar (47.8% among inmates released prior to 2007 versus 43.3% among inmates with retroactive changes).

Judge Alston asked if the federal probation system had been changed in any way due to the early release of the inmates, since most of the offenders will be supervised in the community.  Ms. Laws responded that release of the federal inmates did not begin until October-November 2015, in order to give the federal probation/parole system a chance to prepare for the additional caseload.  Ms. Windmueller wondered why the General Assembly asked Virginia’s Commission to study these offenders.  Ms. Farrar-Owens said that, based on the discussion of General Assembly members during the legislative session, some legislators may have been worried that the early release of federal inmates could be a public safety issue for Virginia.  Ms. Taylor asked if the recidivism rate could be broken down by the Eastern district and Western district.  Ms. Laws said she could break down those numbers.  
Ms. Laws described staff action to date.  Getting the information necessary to complete the study (i.e., the list of federal inmates granted early release under Amendments 782 and 788 of the U.S. Sentencing Commission's Guidelines Manual) will likely be difficult, as the Federal Bureau of Prisoners had already denied the Director’s initial Freedom of Information Act (FOIA) request.  The Director had contacted two local law enforcement agencies to determine if they have any relevant information about offenders released under these changes, but the inquiries were not fruitful.  The Director had begun to explore the possibility of gaining access to the federal Public Access to Court Electronic Records (PACER) system, but that did not appear to be promising.     
Ms. Windmueller commented that, in her experience, federal probation/parole supervision was very strict.  Ms. Smith Pradia asked if any other states were studying these released offenders.  Ms. Laws said she didn’t believe that any other states were researching released federal offenders.  Ms. Farrar-Owens noted that the legislation was written such that the Commission must make a reasonable attempt to acquire the data to complete the study and report on what information it could obtain.  
IV.  Sentencing and Alternatives to Incarceration for Schedule I or II Drug Offenders (Letter from House Courts Justice Committee)
Ms. Farrar-Owens provided an overview of House Joint Resolution (HJR) 79, introduced during the 2016 General Assembly Session.  HJR79 would have directed the Joint Legislative Audit and Review Commission, or JLARC, to study the sentencing of Schedule I and II drug offenders and alternatives to incarceration. In conducting its study, JLARC would be directed to review the efficacy, efficiency, and costs of sentencing and treatment of Schedule I and II drug offenders and evidence-based alternatives to incarceration.  When HJR79 was presented in the House Rules Committee, it was noted that JLARC did not have the resources to take on the additional study and, as a result, HJR79 was tabled.  However, the Chairman of the House Courts of Justice Committee (Delegate Albo) sent a letter to the Commission requesting that the Commission review the bill, and the concept it addresses, and make recommendations for the 2017 Session.  

Ms. Farrar-Owens presented information pertaining to the sentencing guidelines for Schedule I/II drug offenses. During the last five years, compliance with the guidelines for these offenses has been high (nearly 82%), with 10% downward departures and 8% upward departures.  For possession of a Schedule I/II drug, roughly half (51%) of offenders receive probation without an active term of incarceration.  For the sale, distribution, etc., of a Schedule I/II drug, the most common sanction is a prison term, ordered in 62% of the cases, with a median sentence of 2.3 years.  
Ms. Farrar-Owens also described the risk assessment instrument applicable to nonviolent offenders.  Following a directive from the General Assembly, the Commission developed the nonviolent offender risk assessment instrument, which was implemented statewide in 2002.  The goal of the nonviolent risk assessment is to divert low-risk offenders, who are recommended for incarceration on the guidelines, to an alternative sanction other than traditional incarceration.  In FY2014 and FY2015, 37.1% (5,127) of Schedule I/II drug offenders were eligible to be assessed for an alternative sanction recommendation.  Of the 5,127 eligible Schedule I/II drug offense cases, 61.3% were recommended for an alternative sanction by the risk assessment tool.  Of Schedule I/II drug offenders recommended for alternative sanctions, the proportion who received such an alternative was 43.7%.
Commission members discussed HJR79 and the letter sent by Delegate Albo.  Judge Alston suggested that the General Assembly wished for the Commission to complete the study.  He asked members for their comments.  Judge Kemler believed that the Commission needed more clarification regarding what role Delegate Albo anticipated the Commission would have in such a study.  Judge Yoffy recommended that the Commission send a letter to Delegate Albo asking for such clarification.  Judge Yoffy also believed it was important to remind the General Assembly about the Commission’s statutory mandate and charter.  
Judge Cavedo made a motion to adopt this recommendation, which was seconded by Ms. Windmueller. With no further discussion, the Commission voted 13-0 in favor.  
V. Revision of the Probation Violation Guidelines – Study Planning
Ms. Laws provided a brief overview of the probation violation guidelines (PVG).  In 1997, the Commission partnered with the Virginia Department of Corrections (DOC) to systematically gather data on the reasons for, and the outcomes of, community supervision violation proceedings in Virginia’s circuit courts.  This collaboration resulted in the creation of the Sentencing Revocation Report (SRR) and the establishment of the SRR database.  In 2003, the General Assembly directed the Commission to develop, with due regard for public safety, sentencing guidelines for felony probation violators returned to court for reasons other than a new criminal conviction (these are often called “technical violators”).  
To develop guidelines applicable to technical violations, the Commission examined historical sentencing practices in revocation hearings.  The Commission drew a sample of 600 cases from the SRR database.  Supplemental information was gathered on factors of interest that were not contained in the automated data.  The Commission designed a special form to record information from the probations officers’ violation letters (which are sent to the court).  After careful consideration of the findings, the Commission concluded that guidelines for technical probation violations could be a useful tool for circuit court judges.  Ms. Laws stated that, in its 2003 Annual Report, the Commission proposed statewide implementation of the new guidelines, and the 2004 General Assembly approved the recommendation.  
Ms. Laws then presented compliance patterns over the years and the impact of revisions to the guidelines on compliance rates.  Compliance with the probation violation guidelines has hovered between 50% and 54% since FY2008 and this pattern continued in FY2015.  Although past amendments to the probation violation guidelines have increased compliance, the compliance rate remains relatively low.  Several criminal justice practitioners have requested that the Commission consider revising the probation violation guidelines by modifying existing factors, accounting for additional factors beyond those currently captured, and expanding probation violation guidelines to cover “new law” (Condition 1) violators.  
For FY2015, the Commission received 12,653 SRRs.  Of the total, 6,269 cases involved a new law violation.  In these cases, the judge found the defendant guilty of violating Condition 1 of the Department of Corrections' Conditions of Probation (obey all federal, state, and local laws and ordinances).  In 6,384 cases, the offender was found in violation of other conditions not related to a new law violation.  
As an initial step for the new study, staff matched SRR data to the Circuit Court Case Management System (CMS) and Sentencing Guidelines (SG) data to assess the completeness of the SRR database.  

Ms. Laws reported that approximately 63% of the 73,631 felony revocation events (conducted pursuant to § 19.2-306) in Circuit Court CMS data had a corresponding SRR submitted to the Commission.  The Commission was more likely to receive a SRR if the offender was revoked due to a violation of supervised probation compared to other types of violations.  The percentage of circuit court revocation events in which an SRR was received varied by jurisdiction.  
Ms. Laws stated that staff had also assessed the completeness of the SRR data in regard to new law violations by matching SRR data to felony sentencing guidelines cases.  Between FY2011 and FY2015, a felony revocation under § 19.2-306 was scored as an additional offense on the felony sentencing guidelines in 1,973 sentencing events.  Of the 1,973 sentencing events in which a felony revocation was scored as an additional offense on the sentencing guidelines, a corresponding SRR was submitted for 25.4%.  

Ms. Laws discussed possible next steps for the study.  Staff could encourage submission of SRRs by sending a letter to probation officers and other criminal justice practitioners with a reminder of the language requiring submission of the forms.  Staff will identify particular areas of concern with existing probation violation guidelines by examining departure reasons and possibly conducting focus groups with criminal justice practitioners.  The staff will also request Major Violation Report (MVR) data from the Department of Corrections.  Ms. Laws stated that staff would like to match MVR data to other data sources in order to more closely examine revocation events.  
Ms. Laws asked the members for additional suggestions.  Ms. Windmueller stated her concern that there is disparity across the Commonwealth in how judges handle violations.  Ms. Taylor asked if the process should be addressed, since the Commission is not receiving all the SRR forms.  Judge Kemler recommended that a letter be sent to all probation offices reminding them to submit the SRRs to the court.  Judge Moore suggested sending letters to all circuit court judges to remind them of the requirements.  Judge Alston also suggested asking the Chief Justice to remind judges at the next Judicial Conference.  Judge Alston said that he would contact Karl Hade, Executive Secretary of the Supreme Court of Virginia, to express the Commission’s concerns.  Ms. Farrar-Owens asked members if they liked the idea of hosting focus groups, but the concept did not receive support from the members.  Ms. Laws suggested an e-mail survey.  Judge Alston indicated that the survey’s respondents must be anonymous.  
Commission members agreed to move forward with the study.  
VII. Miscellaneous Items

Ms. Farrar-Owens reminded the members of the dates of the remaining Commission meetings for the year.  The Commission is scheduled to meet on September 12 and November 2.  
With no further business on the agenda, the Commission adjourned at 11:35 a.m.
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